
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 16th January 2023. 

PRESENT: Councillors H Fieldhouse, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson and L Sullivan.
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson, District Councillor R West and four Members of the public.
1. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
In the absence of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman, it was

RESOLVED

     that Councillor Mrs J Jackson be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the duration of the meeting.  

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors P Goodyer and Mrs J Peters. 
There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation. 
3. COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT
COUNCILLORS
County Councillor Stephen Ferguson
Councillor Ferguson opened his report by acknowledging that it was the worst time of year for potholes!  He added that the County Council was working hard to address all those that had been reported.  In response to reports of shoddy and temporary work, Councillor Ferguson explained that most repairs were temporary, at the moment, for the safety of residents but would be upgraded when weather conditions improved.  He encouraged the meeting to continue to report potholes to the County Council when these appeared, whatever their size or depth, and to advise him should a particular spot become a persistent and serious problem.    
In brief, Councillor Ferguson reported that both the County and District Councils were currently immersed in their budget setting processes, that GCP consultation on a proposed congestion charge for Cambridge had now closed and that he would appreciate feedback on any increase in aircraft noise over Great Paxton ahead of a further meeting on the Luton Airport Stacking expansion on 26th February.    In respect of the congestion charge, Councillor Ferguson anticipated that he would shortly have to decide whether to support the proposal or otherwise.  An indication of the position held by the Parish Council would help in this respect.

District Councillor Richard West
Councillor West began his report by referring to those planning applications in the Parish that had been outstanding for some time.  He had chased progress on both 58 High Street and The Bungalow, River Lane and was advised that further discussions on the latter would take place within the next 14 days.   Any update received on 58 High Street would be forwarded to the Clerk to circulate.  In terms of the three new applications, Councillor West explained that these were all due for determination at the end of January and that he would continue to monitor their progress.  

The meeting was advised that the District Council had begun to work on updating its Local Plan.  Public consultation could begin as early as February and would continue for six weeks.  The current plan provided a target of 804 new dwellings per year but there was now a requirement that this be increased to 950.  He further explained that if the District Council was unable to deliver its housing target nor provide a five-year housing land supply, a ‘tilted balance’ approach (or presumption in favour of sustainable development) could influence future decisions on planning applications.    Councillor West encouraged the Parish Council to protect its interests by considering, in advance of the District Council’s consultation, what its position would be towards development in the Parish and to identify, if possible, sites that might be acceptable for allocation.   

Lastly, Councillor West reported that he had recently attended a police engagement meeting in which it was reported that the crime detection rate had increased to 33%.  Again, he encouraged the Parish Council to continue to participate in these meetings when able to do so.

              Public Comments
No comments were received. 
4. COMMUNITY SHOP

Andy Wylde, Chairman of the Committee reported that it continued to be a difficult time for the Community Shop.  Disappointingly, a similar venture in Grafham was on the verge of closure with a final decision due to be taken on 22nd January.  This only confirmed how difficult it was to maintain such a facility in a village setting.   The Committee Secretary and Committee Members had recently stepped down.   New members were required to enable the Committee to operate effectively.  The Manager’s post was still vacant although two applications had been received and were under consideration.  The outcome of an application for funding from the Cambridgeshire Community Fund was due at the end of February which, hopefully, would ease the situation over the winter period.  Despite these difficulties, the Committee would continue to do their best to keep the Community Shop running.   
Although absent from the meeting, Councillor Mrs Peters had sent her comments to the meeting on the latest edition of the ‘Paxton Post’.  The content this time was disappointing and some of the usual contributors had not featured.  As he had a record of contact details used on the ‘Welcome to The Village’ Project, Mr James undertook to use these to remind everyone that the deadline for the March-April edition was 15th February.  

5. MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 28th November 2022 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
6. PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 
             i 
Erection of dwelling with access, widening of existing access including dropped kerbs, footpath, and demolition of outbuildings, 58 High Street: 22/01426/FUL - Update requested by Councillor West but reported as ‘still in progress’.
             ii   Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with a garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and   bike storage, Land west of The Bungalow, River Lane: 22/01359/FUL - Update requested by Councillor West (see Item No 3) but reported as ‘still in progress’.
            iii    NEW APPLICATIONS: It was noted that the Parish Council had formally registered their objections to the following new applications – 

a. 51 London Lane: Demolition of existing garages (4) to be replaced with the construction of one dwelling including off-street parking provision and outdoor amenity space, land north of 51 London Lane – Application No. 22/02302/FUL
b. 9 Church Lane: Change of use of land for a wellness retreat, land adjacent 9 Church Lane - Application No. 21/02377/FUL
c. 25 Brookside: Construction of 4x one-bedroom maisonettes, 25 Brookside – Application No. 22/02484/FUL
7. 2023/24 LHI APPLICATION
Further to the last meeting, the Clerk confirmed that the application for County Council funding towards an additional MVAS post, reflective hazard markers and footpath repairs on the High Street had been submitted by the 6th January deadline.   Councillors noted the next stages in the process which could lead to final approval in June.  

8. STREET LIGHTING REPLACEMENT
Councillors noted the response of Balfour Beatty to questions asked by the Parish Council at the last meeting.  The meeting also was reminded of the terms of the original quote to replace seven units on the High Street and made aware that Balfour Beatty had indicated their willingness to replace units in smaller numbers if that would help budget for the project.   Councillors Hall and Mrs Jackson agreed to identify which of the twelve lamps on the High Street should be prioritised for replacement.   For this purpose, the Clerk undertook to list all Parish Council owned Streetlights and their location to enable this exercise to take place and for the information of Councillors generally.  In this light, it was agreed that the item should be reconsidered at the next meeting.
9.  DOES GREAT PAXTON NEED A NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN OR A COMMUNITY-LED OR VILLAGE PLAN INSTEAD?
(Links to the Neighbourhood Plans for Great Gransden and Buckden and copies of the Community-Led Plans for Hail Weston and Little Paxton had been circulated for the purpose of this discussion together with advice received from Councillor Peter King at Great Gransden Parish Council).  
With the benefit of advice also received from Councillor Richard West, the meeting discussed the various options available to enable the Parish Council to be proactive and structured in its decision making rather than reactive and sporadic when problems or opportunities for funding occurred.    After discussion, Councillors indicated a preference for a Community-Led Plan to identify local problems and opportunities and the way in which the community might wish the Village to develop in the future.  This would inform the Parish Council’s future decisions and forward planning.    It was agreed that the Annual Parish Meeting on 15th May should be used to discuss ideas and to form an Action Plan.  
10.  ATTENDANCE AT MEETINGS
i Huntingdon Community Engagement meeting (6th December) – Disappointingly, Councillor Mrs Jackson was unable to join this online meeting.
ii Community Led Housing (Cambs Acre) (19th January) – Councillor Mrs J Peters to report to the next meeting.
11.  UPDATES

a. Speed watch: Councillor Hall reported that the Team had not been out recently due to weather conditions.  However, he had reviewed traffic data collected by the MVAS Unit which had revealed that 90% of vehicles entering the village from Paxton Hill were driven at the correct speed with 80% of vehicles leaving the Village towards St Neots being driven at 30mph or less.   Of interest was the number of vehicle movements leaving/entering the High Street over a 12-month period.  This amounted to over 600,000 movements in each direction.  Although, apparently, a small percentage of vehicles were not travelling within the speed limit, in practice, this amounted to some quite large numbers not being driven appropriately through the Village i.e., 65,000 (10%) and 127,000 (20%).  
b. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: No update.
c. Saxon Green:  In the absence of Councillor Goodyer, no update was available. In terms of the entrance gate to the play space, Councillor Fieldhouse reported that he had undertaken some remedial work which had improved the closing motion and helped to mitigate the cause of the original complaint.  Having asked County Highways for advice on the ditch, the Clerk reported that she had been referred to Anglian Water and would pursue the idea of a grid over the pipe with them.   
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc: The Clerk reported that a new dog chute for The Offords end of the High Street had been delivered and would be installed when conditions allow.  Councillor Hall added that the footpath adjacent to the Alpaca Field had been improved by cutting back the hedge and removing debris from the pavement surface.  The Clerk undertook to remind the tenants of the field to keep the hedge in trim to avoid it getting out of hand again.   
e. Recreation Ground Committee:  As the Parish Council’s new representative, Councillor Fieldhouse reported that the Committee had recently been strengthen with new members willing and able to contribute.  There were also plans to improve the Club House to make it attractive to other users and a better facility and opportunity for everyone to enjoy.
12.  COUNCIL BUDGET 2023/24

A copy having been circulated in advance, it was 
                RESOLVED
                     that the final budget 2023/24 be approved.
13.   FINANCE MATTERS 

   Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 30th December and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

                 RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved –                                     £
                             Dec/Jan: CGM Grounds Maintenance                                             520.00 

30th Dec: SLCC Annual Membership                                               112.00

3rd Jan: Glasdon – New Dog Chute                                                  521.68

10th Jan: Easiprint – Newsletter                                                       154.02

Parish Clerk: Travel (1 x GP Visit) @.45 per mile                                4.50

Parish Clerk – Salary from 2nd Dec to 13th Jan 2023                    581.12         

(7 weeks) 

HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                               145.29    

(includes £0.09 online payment fee)  
b.  that, in view of the absence of Councillor Widdowson from the meeting, the bank reconciliations for November and December be deferred to the next meeting.
14.    DATE OF NEXT MEETING
  Next Meeting – Monday 20th March 2023 at 7.30pm.
Chairman

